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‘A Slice of Time’ 

F ormer Plymouth Historical 

Museum volunteer coordi-

nator, Dianne Griswold, 

will present her new book, A Slice 

of Time, at the Friends of the 

Plymouth Historical Museum 

meeting on Thursday, January 10, 

2013, at 7:30 PM.   

As the Museum's volunteer 

coordinator, Dianne had access to 

many wonderful people and dedi-

cated volunteers at the Museum 

and decided to start interviewing 

them. 

The results of her many inter-

views have been compiled into  

her new book.  

Discover how the Museum be-

gan in earnest through the work 

Friends of the  

Plymouth Historical  

Museum  

Meeting  

 

Thursday, January 10, 

2013  7:30 PM 

 

Guest Speaker,  

Dianne Griswold 

“A Slice of Time” 

 

Open to the Public  

& Admission is Free 

and contributions of Margaret 

Dunning. Find out how she 

stepped in, the second time to 

add to the building, making it 

26,000 square feet.  

The building is currently the 

largest museum in Michigan for a 

small city.  

Learn how William Clay 

Ford was so inspired by the 

Abraham Lincoln and the Lin-

coln car combination that he too 

stepped in with a $50,000 dona-

tion so that the Museum could 

purchase the renowned Lincoln 

collection of Dr. Weldon Petz.  

Meet Ralph Moote, the facili-

ty manager, and learn about his 

experiences with ghosts and the 

onsite ham radio station, and hear 

several stories of other mainte-

nance personnel.  

Find out the procedure that 

Pam Yockey, current Museum 

Board president and well-known 

seamstress of period clothing, un-

dertook to make Mary Todd Lin-

coln's dress completely accurate.  

She actually talked to everyone in 

the United States who was a Lin-

coln expert.  

And finally, examine all the 

steps that Donna Keough and crew 

undertake to make each exhibit 

picture perfect, always adding sig-

nificant detail.    

The lecture is open to the pub-

lic and admission is free.  
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Plymouth Historical Museum 
155 South Main Street 
Plymouth, Michigan 48170 
http://www.plymouthhistory.org 
http://www.facebook.com/plymouthhistory 
734-455-8940  Fax: 734-455-7797 
 

Hours 
Wednesday, Friday, Saturday, and Sunday 
1-4 PM all days 
Open year round (except some holidays) 
 

Board of Directors 
Pam Yockey President 
Mike Pappas Vice President 
Sally Fedus Secretary 
Jim Burroughs                                         Treasurer 
Bee Friedlander Past President 
Jeff Ashton Director 
Margaret Dunning                                Director 
Aaron Frank Director 
Wes Graff Director 
Dan Packer Director                              
Jim Vermeulen   Director 
 

Staff 
Madelyne Beddoes  Cashier/Scheduler  
Janet Burns Bookkeeper 
Elizabeth England Administrative Assistant 
Donna Keough Exhibits Coordinator 
Elizabeth Kelley Kerstens Executive Director 
Ralph Moote Facility Manager 
Heidi Nielsen Archivist 
Allen Odell Program Chair 
Barb Peterson Hospitality Chair 
Leslie Ryder Education Coordinator 
John Schmidt Maintenance Coordinator 
Kay Strobl & Paula Holmes   Museum Store Mgrs  
 

Museum Memo Editor 
Gerry Sabatini <gsabatin@comcast.net> 
Proofreaders—Bill Keough, Elizabeth Kerstens 
 
The Museum Memo is printed six times a year. Friends of 
the Plymouth Historical Museum meetings are open to 
members, their guests, and the public and are held on the 
second Thursday of each month, September through May, 
at 7:30 PM, unless otherwise scheduled.  Please enter on 
the Church Street side of the building. 

Monthly Drawing  
Paula Holmes and Paul Guerard are the 

winners of the November and December 

drawings for a $25 gift certificate.    

New Members—Welcome! 
 

Janis Campbell, Westland 

Jean Kearney, Westland  

Sandy Kettenbeil, Plymouth 

Mary Susan Robinson, Canton 

Plymouth Historical Museum Donation Wish List 

The Plymouth Historical Museum has an ongoing need 

for the following items.  Thank you for your continuing gen-

erosity.  

1 Roll Postage Stamps     $45 each  

Computer battery backups (need 10)    $100 each 

1/2 month heating bill                      $375 

1/2 month electric bill                      $500 

1 month employee's salary              $500 

Shop the Museum Store 

Online 
http://www.plymouthhistorystore.org/ 

 
Daly Burger Sauce 

Only $3 

During meal time enjoy a trip down memory lane 
with a traditional Plymouth favorite — Daly's Res-
taurant Burger Sauce, made with the original reci-
pe. Available at the Museum Store in 16 oz jars. 

http://www.plymouthhistory.org/
javascript:window.close()
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     Where is the only place you have the opportunity 

to win a ride in a beautiful, luxurious 1930 Packard 

driven by 102-year-old Margaret Dunning? It’s the 

Plymouth Historical Museum’s annual auction fund-

raiser, “A Night FOR the Museum,” to be held Sat-

urday, February 16, 2013, at the Fox Hills Golden 

Fox. A ride with Margaret in her Packard is only one 

highlight of the Museum’s upcoming event. Mer-

chants in Plymouth and surrounding areas have 

stepped up and donated numerous items for the 

live auction and raffle.  

     The ticket price of $75 per person includes 

appetizers, a plated gourmet dinner, and dessert; a 

cash bar will also be available. Tickets can be 

purchased at the Museum during open hours or 

online at http://www.plymouthhistory.org/events/A-

Night-FOR-the-Museum_ET118.html?

SortBox=201302 using PayPal. Tickets should be 

purchased by February 10. Doors open at 6 p.m. at 

the  Golden Fox at Fox Hills Golf and Banquet Cen-

ter, 8768 N. Territorial Road, west of Plymouth. For 

more information, call 734-455-8940. 

A Night FOR the Museum 

How Can You  Help? 

§ Buy tickets to the din-

ner 

§ Donate a bottle of wine 

or liquor 

§ Donate a gift card 

§ Donate an item for the 

raffle 

§ Donate money 

§ Buy an ad in the dinner 

program 

§ Become a sponsor 

 

Levels: 

Starkweather $500 

Lincoln $1,000 

Pere Marquette $1,500 

Daisy $2,000 

Dunning $2,500 

 

Call Mary Ellen King for 

more information. 

248-982-2339 

*Donations are tax  

deductible 
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On Saturday, March 23, 2013, the Plymouth His-

torical Museum will hold the fifth in a series of gene-

alogical seminars to help family historians of all lev-

els research their ancestors. This workshop, spon-

sored by Ancestry.com, features the mother and 

daughter duo Loretto Szucs and Juliana Szucs Smith. 

Loretto (Lou) Szucs has worked for Ances-

try.com for twenty years; worked for the National 

Archives in Chicago; served on national and state 

advisory boards and boards of five genealogical soci-

eties, including the Federation of Genealogical Socie-

ties; and is author or editor of more than a dozen 

books including The Source; They Became Ameri-

cans; and Chicago and Cook County Sources.  

Lou will be speaking on "Hidden Treasures at 

Ancestry.com" and "Beyond The Federal Census: 

Using Non-Population and State Censuses to Find 

Your People."  

Juliana Szucs Smith has worked for Ances-

try.com for more than fourteen years. She began her 

family history journey trolling through microfilms at 

the tender age of 11 with her mother, Lou.  She has 

written many articles for online and print genealogi-

cal publications and wrote the "Computers and Tech-

nology" chapter of The Source: A Guidebook of 

American Genealogy. Juliana holds a certificate from 

Boston University's Online Genealogical Research 

Program, and is currently on the clock working to-

wards certification from the Board for Certification 

of Genealogists.  

Juliana will be speaking on "Common Surnames" 

and “What to Do With Your Discoveries.”  

The seminar begins at 9:30 a.m. and ends at 3:30 

p.m. There will be limited seating and the event will 

fill up rapidly, so please buy your ticket early. The 

Volunteers Make a  

Difference 

Ancestry.com  

Genealogy Seminar 

Donations 

June 1–September 30 

     The following generous donations were received 

during the first quarter of the Museum’s 2012–2013 

fiscal year: 

 

The Dunning ($2,500 + ) 
Plymouth Lions Club Foundation 

 

The Lincoln ($1,000–$2,499) 
C. D. Sparling Company (for salaries) 

Compari’s (Frank Yaquinto) (for advertising) 

 

The Starkweather ($500–$999) 
Cynthia Hartsig (for digital marquis) 

 

The Penniman ($250–$499) 
Kenneth & Helen Merrill 

 

The Kellogg ($100–$249) 
Delores Guenther 

David Thoms 

 

Up to $100 
John Blackwell III                                                         Mary Ellen King 

Jim Burroughs                                                                          Elizabeth McCully 

Gordon Chapin                                                                       Dean & Lorna Nitz 

Wilma Cleveland                                                            Allen Odell 

Gerald Cooper                                                                         Barbara Peterson 

Lois Dusbiber                                                                           Lynn Pierce 

Betty Hees                                                                                          Stuart & Mary Popp 

Aldon & Alva Holk                                               Earl & Peggy Stiner 

Donna & Bill Keough                                    Douglas & Lila Vincent 

 

 

fee for the day, $45, includes the four lectures, lunch, 

and the option of touring the Museum's special ex-

hibit, "Made in America," during lunch and the after-

noon break. The price goes up to $50 after December 

31, 2012. Tickets are available at the Plymouth His-

torical Museum or on the Museum's website at http://

www.plymouthhistory.org/events/Genealogy-

Seminar_ET119.html?SortBox=201303.  
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Museum Receives Several Community Grants 

     In the past several months, the Plymouth Histori-

cal Museum has been the fortunate recipient of sev-

eral significant grants to improve functions within 

the building.  

     In June, we received a $1,000 grant from Enter-

prise Holdings Foundation, which we held in hopes 

of receiving another $800 in order to replace the 

panic bar door handle on the Church Street entrance. 

The existing panic bar was difficult to lock and, if 

not locked properly, left the Museum vulnerable to 

vandalism. 

     We applied to the Community Foundation of 

Plymouth for the remaining $800 for the panic bar 

and were notified in November that we were ap-

proved for the grant! The check was delivered by 

Plymouth Community Foundation representative 

Jim Jabara in December. We are thankful for the 

generosity of both Enterprise Holdings Foundation 

and the Community Foundation of Plymouth, which 

allowed us to ensure the security of our collections. 

     The Museum has also received nearly $12,000 in 

grant money from the Margaret Dunning Foundation 

for three separate projects this year.  

     The first project was to replace the sliding doors 

that hide the chair and table storage in the Sanford 

Burr Meeting Room. The doors were original to the 

building and were in very poor shape. The new 

doors are easy to move and complement the look of 

the room (see image in next column).  

     The second project was to replace the transom 

glass above the Church Street entrance to the Muse-

um. The glass was etched with “Plymouth Historical 

Society.” Since we’re now known as the Friends of 

the Plymouth Historical Museum, we changed the 

etching to read “Privately Funded...Publicly En-

joyed” to help visitors understand that we rely on 

their admissions and donations. 

     The third project was to replace the speakers in 

the meeting room with a state-of-the-art sound sys-

tem, including seven speakers recessed into the ceil-

ing tiles. The project also included the addition of a 

ceiling-mounted digital projector. All of these im-

provements to the meeting room allow us to be more 

competitive for room rentals, as well as aiding the 

sound and visual quality of meeting speakers. We 

wish to express our deepest gratitude to the Margaret 

Dunning Foundation for these generous grants!   

     Thanks also to the Baldwin Landscape Group, 

which completely re-sodded the Museum's lawn, 

added mulch, and trimmed the bushes—all pro bono! 

We truly appreciate the generous community spirit 

exhibited by the professionals at Baldwin Landscape 

Group (and the wonderful appearance of the Muse-

um’s lawn)!  

An anonymous donor recently stepped forward of-

fering a 50/50 match for monies donated toward 

the purchase of a new digital marquis for the Mu-

seum.  The donor will match dollar for dollar the 

amount of money donated for a new marquis! The 

new sign will replace the current marquis, shown 

at left. The total cost of a two-sided digital marquis 

is estimated at $19,200. The Friends of the Plym-

outh Historical Museum hopes to have enough do-

nations by January 31, 2013, to begin the process 

of acquiring this wonderful advertising opportuni-

ty for the Museum. The Plymouth Historical Socie-

ty is a 501(c)(3) organization and donations are 

tax deductible.  
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Plymouth Days Gone-bye 
Compiled by Gerry Sabatini from the newspaper archives at the Plymouth District Library 

100 Years Ago (November 1912)  

The largest home crowd that ever attended a 

Plymouth High School football game was 

disappointed when Plymouth lost its final game of the 

season to Wayne High School, 13–0. Plymouth  had 

several injuries during the game and only four players 

finished the game in their starting position.       

Plymouth ended the season with a 4–3 record and 

outscored its opponents, 101–45.      

*   *   *   *   * 

A worker, who was using a soldering torch at the 

Markham Air Rifle factory, was badly burned when 

he accidentally pulled the valve from a lighted torch 

and caused a gasoline explosion. Fortunately the 

factory was equipped with a sprinkler system. No one 

else in the factory was severely injured, and only 

minor damage was done to the building.  

*   *   *   *   * 

Due to the severe outbreak of whooping cough, 

Plymouth school officials announced that all school 

children who had a suspicious cough were not 

allowed to attend school until they obtained a written 

note of approval from a health official.     

   
     

50 Years Ago (November 1962)  

Under the direction of Wayne Dunlap, the 100-piece 

Plymouth Symphony Orchestra performed a special 

concert to celebrate the 80th birthday of composer 

Igor Stravinsky and the centennial anniversary of the 

birth of composer Claude DeBussy.     

*   *   *   *   * 

A motorist driving on South Main Street at high 

speed was charged with reckless driving after her 

vehicle missed the curve at Mill Street and ripped 

through two gasoline pumps at the Standard Service 

Station before crashing into a trailer that was stored at 

the rear of the lot.  According to police reports, one of 

the pumps was knocked more than 30 feet away from 

the pump base, and the other pump was imbedded 

into the side wall of the trailer.     

*   *   *   *   * 

The featured motion pictures at the Penn Theatre 

were Psycho, starring James Stewart and Grace 

Kelly, The Pigeon That Took Rome, starring Charlton 

Heston and Elsa Martinelli, and No Time for 

Sergeants, starring Andy Griffith and Don Knotts. 

   

100 Years Ago (December 1912)  

With the closing of deer hunting season, the 

Plymouth Mail newspaper reported that Michigan 

lead the nation for hunting casualties with 24 

fatalities and 18 injuries. Included in the injury total 

was Dr. Joseph Bennett of Wayne who was 

accidentally shot in his right leg while he was hunting 

with a group of friends from Plymouth.   

*   *   *   *   * 

Beyer Pharmacy on Main Street advertised the 

Edison Phonograph with two of Edison’s new 

inventions: the indestructible wax record and the 

diamond point reproducer. The indestructible record 

was guaranteed to play more than 3,000 times and 

still maintain quality sound. The phonograph price 

ranges were from $10 to $200, with payment not due 

until 1913.   

*   *   *   *   * 

The village council discussed the merits of 

purchasing a motorized fire truck to modernize the 

fire equipment. The council assured the residents that 

if a fire truck was purchased, it had no intention of 

disposing of the current horse drawn carts used by the 

fire department. 

 

50 Years Ago (December 1962)  

Due to the increased demand for fall-out shelters, the 

local directors of civil defense offered a one-day 

workshop to teach families how to build a bomb 

shelter. The free course taught various types of 

shelter construction and was available to all citizens, 

including personnel in the construction industry.     

*   *   *   *   * 

An ordinance aimed at muffling outdoor gun club 

facilities was studied by Plymouth Township officials 

to ensure that the sound of gun fire was not an 

annoyance to the surrounding properties. The  

ordinance also stated that the gun range must be three

-quarters of a mile away from any building.      

*   *   *   *   * 

To give the impression that Santa was flying through 

the air, life-size plastic figures of the jolly fellow and 

his reindeer were positioned in Kellogg Park high 

among the trees; workers from the Plymouth 

Department of Public Works attached the North Pole 

sleigh team to a guide-wire that was positioned 

between several tall trees.   
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Advertised as the Won-

derland of Food, the 

new Kroger grocery 

store on  South Main 

Street, circa 1961, fea-

tured six check-out 

lanes, a self-service 

meat department, and 

112 feet of freezer cases 

to service the growing 

popularity of frozen 

foods. Image from the 

Plymouth Historical 

Museum archive.  

Plymouth,  

Once Upon a Time  

‘Legendary Locals of Plymouth’ 

P lymouth Historical Muse-

um volunteer, long-time 

resident, and educator Leis 

Dauzet-Miller will discuss her new 

book, Legendary Locals of Plym-

outh at the Friends of the Plym-

outh Historical Museum meeting 

on Thursday, February 8, 2013, at 

7:30 PM.   

Legendary Locals of Plymouth 

is a new Arcadia book about 

Plymouth and the people who had 

a significant impact with influenc-

Friends of the  

Plymouth Historical  

Museum Meeting  

 

Thursday, February 14, 2013  

7:30 PM 

Guest Speaker  

Leis Dauzet-Miller 

“Legendary Locals  

of Plymouth” 

 

Open to the Public  

& Admission is Free 

ing the history of the Plymouth 

community.  

The book draws upon numer-

ous collections and stories of 

people from Plymouth's past and 

current residents who are affect-

ing change within the communi-

ty. 

People, such as the Houghs 

and the Bennetts, who helped put 

Plymouth on the map; Sanford 

Burr, whose family’s history runs 

deep in Plymouth and loves shar-

ing stories of the town's earlier 

days; Margaret Dunning, whose 

philanthropy has added to Plym-

outh's charm; and Joanne Win-

kleman Hulce whose vision and 

love of the arts has added to the 

quality of life in Plymouth. 

After her talk, Leis will sign 

purchased copies of the book.   

Legendary Locals of Plymouth  is 

scheduled for release in January 

2013.  The lecture is open to the 

public and admission is free. 

 
Plymouth His-

torical Muse-

um volunteer, 

long-time resi-

dent and edu-

cator  Leis 

Dauzet-Miller 

is the author of 

L e g e n d a r y 

L o c a l s  o f 

Plymouth, set 

for release in 

January 2013. 
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 Calendar of Events 
For a detailed list of events, please visit the Museum 

website at  www.plymouthhistory.org/events.html. 

Special Museum Exhibit 
“A Dickens of a Christmas,” on display until January 13, 

2013.    

December   
15 & 22—Santa Saturdays, visit with Santa Claus at the 

Plymouth Historical Museum, 1-4 PM, no limit on 

photos.  

January   
10—Friends of the Plymouth Historical Museum Month-

ly Meeting, 7:30 PM, "A Slice of Time," with Dianne 

Griswold. 

February 
8—Friends of the Plymouth Historical Museum Monthly 

Meeting, 7:30 PM, “Legendary Locals of Plymouth,” 

with Leis Dauzet-Miller. 

16—A Night FOR the Museum, Fox Classic Fox Hills 

Golf & Banquet Center, Plymouth, doors open at 6 

PM. Tickets are $75 per person and can be purchased 

at the Museum or online at http://www. plymouthhis-

tory.org/events/A-Night-FOR-the-

Museum_ET118.html?SortBox=201302. 

Rent a Room for Your Next Function 
 
The Plymouth Historical Museum is the ideal setting 
for weddings, showers, receptions, corporate func-
tions, club meetings, funeral luncheons, and many 
other events. Our Sanford Burr Meeting Room can 
comfortably seat up to 100 people and has wireless 
Internet access. Prices are reasonable, and for an ad-
ditional fee, rental includes use of the kitchen and/or 
a private tour of the Museum.  For more infor-
mation, visit the Museum or phone 734-455-8940. 


